Trustees of the New Castle Common






Minutes of April 7, 2009

Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

April 7, 2009
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, April 7, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.

Present:  Messrs. Wilson, Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gallagher, Gambacorta, Peden, Viola, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Also in attendance were:  Mrs. Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly; Mr. Bill Barthel; and Mr. John Cochran.
Mr. Wilson called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.
Calendar Additions:
Property Maintenance Committee will meet Friday, May 1 at 8:30 a.m.  Mr. Alfree said that the correct date for the Finance Quarterly Review will be Wednesday, April 22 at 4:00 p.m. (this was stated incorrectly at the March meeting).

Minutes:
The minutes of the March 3, 2009 meeting were approved as submitted. 
Executive Secretary’s Report: - Ms. MacDonough
Second semester checks have been mailed to the 2008-09 scholarship recipients, along with the applications for next year;  deadline is April 27.  The condensed financial statement for FY08 has not yet been finalized or distributed due to a delay in receiving the necessary “environmental liabilities” letter from Brightfields regarding projected costs to remediate any known potential environmental liabilities.  Ms. MacDonough met with Marian Young of Brightfields and provided information on pertinent changes to Trust property holdings and leases.  The end result is positive in that Trust exposure to known liabilities has been decreased, as the Friends of Bellanca rehabilitation project removed asbestos from the hangar.  One of the other areas of potential liability is the Trust land near the Abex site, which is a capped, closed landfill.  We have the responsibility to maintain it and prevent adverse conditions like soil erosion or tree roots puncturing the cap.  Mr. Eric Mayer (owner of the Abex parcel) has volunteered to clear some of the existing trees and has apparently begun this work.   John Lloyd, City code officer, has mentioned that the cut wood is accumulating and should be removed.
Also, it is time to mail our periodic environmental questionnaire to all tenants:  this has been done every five years or so since at least 1989.  Mr. Appleby pointed out that one benefit of doing this is to keep the fire company informed of any hazardous substances.  This primarily pertains to tenants like gas stations, car dealerships, etc.
Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted with a notation that the “park workers” drawdown entry was not shown properly.
Mr. Wilson then moved that the Finance Committee report be moved to the end of the agenda to allow for ample time to discuss the budget.
Business from the Floor: 
William J. Barthel is a candidate for City Council President and said, should he win, he looks forward to working with the Trustees.  Mr. John Cochran is running for a Council seat, and echoed those sentiments.

PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:
315-317 Harmony Street

Committee sees no rationale for Trust to become involved with this property, which was offered before it is to go on the market.  This matter was tabled at the March meeting so that Board members would have a chance to look at the site and consider the issue further.  A letter thanking the owner will be sent.
Burger King/DarMel
Mr. Alfree asked for an Executive Session to discuss this matter of real estate negotiation.
Riverbend

Still in contact with Mr. Ferrara; Committee believes developer is occupied resolving utility issues before he can address Trust request for various compensatory actions.
Municipal Services Substation
The plan for the new substation was discussed at a Planning Commission meeting April 6.  The Commission approved the plan with the condition that a more detailed description be provided with respect to the landscaping buffer.  This matter now goes to the Board of Adjustment for variances regarding the special exception and the height of the fence.  A related issue concerns a recommendation in the draft Comprehensive Plan Update to rezone that parcel from R-3 to OS&R.  Mr. Appleby and Mr. Taylor emphasized the need to understand the ramifications of this and other recommendations in the Plan on Trust properties.  Mr. Wilson asked Mr. Alfree and Ms. Fiske to look into this further. Ms. Fiske said that she understood the general approach in the Plan was that privately-held lands would be zoned residential.
Amazon Lease
Robert H. McKennon, Appraisal Associates, is working on our appraisal and should have the report by the end of April. 
Good Will Fire Company
The driveway of 419 South St. (Evans) currently encroaches on a corner of the fire company parking area.  Mr. Alfree will contact Mrs. Evans about transferring ownership.
Shell Station
A request was received for height and design changes to two signs at 104 N. DuPont Highway (graphics provided).  Committee recommends approval of request. Mr. Alfree moved to approve request as submitted; motion carried.
Castle Dealership
Mr. Alfree and Mr. Taylor have been contacted by attorney representing Castle.  Currently they are storing cars at the N. DuPont Highway property leased from the Trust, but not using it as a sales facility.  Further information is needed to find out what the tenant is proposing. (There is a sale sign for the business currently posted.)
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Yacucci reporting.
The Little League season opened April 4 and Mr. Yacucci threw out one of the first balls.  Mr. Paul Freebery, Boy Scout Troop Leader, has expressed interest in coordinating two Eagle Scout projects improving Trust-owned properties.  One would be to rehabilitate the mini park at 5 E. Second Street, and one is to repair and replace the picnic tables and benches in Battery Park.  The Eagle Scout projects are supervised and very detailed, and the boys are required to get all materials donated.  Mr. Yacucci moved to approve the two Eagle Scout projects; motion carried.
Banks Building
The Committee recommended at the March 2009 meeting that the Trust have no involvement in the Banks Building at this time.  Mr. Yacucci asked if a formal motion should be made, and Mr. Taylor recommended that it be done, especially to provide a clear response to City Council.  Mr. Yacucci moved that the Trust not pursue any involvement in the Banks Building at this time. Mr. Gambacorta seconded.   On discussion, the following points were made:
· Mr. Viola recapped the background of discussions and actions about the building, including the fact that $100,000 had been put in the Trust budget two years ago for repairs.  He understood that the sticking point was the long list of unacceptable conditions included in the 2007 City resolution regarding transfer of title.  The Council recently approved an amended resolution removing all but one condition (City would have right of first refusal should Trust wish to dispose of building in future).  He then passed out a packet of information about the issue.

· Mr. Wilson said his recollection was that we voted to end involvement in the matter in 2007 after the unacceptable City resolution was passed.
· Mr. Viola said that he was not proposing that we immediately begin spending money on the building, but that we would be powerless to do anything without assuming title to it. He said he has heard strong support in favor of preservation from a variety of townspeople.   Realistically the current situation is that the City is permitting it to be effectively “demolished by neglect.” The Trust is in a unique position to both preserve the building and to put it to viable and possibly income-producing use.  He said strategically we should take the necessary steps to keep alive the possibility of saving the building, and that it is unlikely that would happen if it continues in City ownership.  He said that it would not be appropriate for the City to take on such a project.  Further, the Trust is in a unique position to accomplish things that no other entity can.  He reminded the Board that much work has led up to this point, where the City is prepared to vote yes on a transfer, and that after the election next week the mood of the new Council cannot be predicted. 
· Mr. Wilson said that accepting the building definitely would imply a monetary commitment, and probably in the near future. 
· Ms. Fiske asked if there would be a possibility of applying for grants from other sources.
· Mr. Viola said that would be a good option, and pointed out that he chose his words carefully to say that we would put together a plan, entailing very few dollars, to simply stabilize the building at this time and keep water away from the foundation. 
· Mr. Wilson said he was concerned that there are no firm dollar figures and he would be uneasy committing to an unknown.  He said he felt that we should stay with the projects and properties that we own, which include some considerable investments at this time.  Also, even the basic stabilization/shoring up work could be a considerable amount.
· Mr. Appleby said that a major investment would not have to be made at this time.
· Ms. Ross said the fact that we spent money on appraisals and looking at structural integrity and safety of the building implies that it does have to be done now.  She said that the Outreach Committee put considerable thought into their recommendation.  She said that she was also dismayed that the amended City resolution about transferring title came up very quickly and without notification to the Trust.
· Mr. Castagno pointed out that the the wording “at this time” in the motion was vague and would not prohibit someone, for example, coming back next month with a plan.  
· Mr. Yacucci reminded the group that the Committee had looked carefully at economic conditions and current commitments while considering their recommendation.
· Mr. Viola said that he thought that the primary role of the Outreach Committee was to evaluate projects in light of a sense of community input, more so than from the financial standpoint.

· Mr. Gallagher said that in March, there was no feedback or questions about community input from the Board after the Committee stated their recommendation.  He also emphasized that financial concerns did weigh heavily in the recommendation, in view of the unusual financial climate and the recent drastic losses in our portfolio. He said that he would be hesitant to take on basic stabilization without knowing the dollar amount associated with it.
· Mr. De Ascanis said it would cost less to rebuild and duplicate the building than to rehabilitate it.

· Mr. Viola said that we are under no obligation to accept the building even if the City Council does pass their resolution.

After further discussion about time frames, Mr. Wilson asked Mr. Yacucci to restate the motion.  Mr. Taylor advised that (from the sense of the discussion) first a procedural vote should be taken to define “at this time” as TNCC Fiscal Year 2010 (April 1, 2009 to March 31, 2010).   Ms. Ross so moved and Mr. Gambacorta seconded.  Roll call vote results were:  Yes - Wilson, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Yacucci, Gallagher, Peden, Ross;  No - Appleby, Fiske, Castagno, Alfree, Viola.  Motion carried 7-5.  (Mr. Castagno and Mr. Alfree noted that their votes were based on the fact that the time limit should not be linked to the fiscal year.)  Then Mr. Yacucci’s original motion, as clarified, was restated:  that the Board not pursue any involvement in the Banks Building during Fiscal Year 2010.   Yes - Wilson, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Yacucci, Gallagher, Peden, Ross;  No - Appleby, Fiske, Castagno, Alfree, Viola.  Motion carried 7-5.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.
Mr. Viola said that serious structural damage is being encountered at the Old Library roof project, caused primarily by postponed maintenance and by a history of inadequate patching rather than more thorough repairs.  The brick wall and the wooden plate at the top are severely deteriorated.  Through the necessary change orders, the original estimated cost of $48,000 may escalate to almost twice that.   The Committee continues to be pleased with the contractor’s workmanship.
Mr. Castagno reported that the Committee has selected a winning bidder for the Good Will Fire House addition.  DeAscanis Construction was the low bidder and also was deemed competent to undertake and complete the job.  (Mr. Francis DeAscanis recused himself from the bid process due to a relationship with DeAscanis Construction).  A technical architect, Mr. Stan Minka, has been retained on an hourly basis to supervise the work in progress.  Mr. Castagno moved to award the Good Will Fire House addition project to DeAscanis Construction.  On discussion, the issue of including the contract dollar amount in the motion arose. Ms. Fiske moved that the Board be advised of the contract amount prior to the vote. There was no second.  The vote on the original motion passed unanimously (Mr. DeAscanis abstaining).
PENN FARM COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola reported that the Penn Farm workshop on Thursday, March 19 was very well attended.  We received a variety of community feedback, both verbal and written, and interest in continued involvement in the planning and vision for the Farm.  Mr. Wilson said he was impressed with the presentation and the thought process for moving forward and was anxious to see the action items.  Ms. Ross suggested that the management /oversight of executing a long range plan would be time-consuming and require specialized knowledge and expertise, and it would be beneficial to hire a manager or advisor.  Mr. Viola said that much of that guidance would come from the State farmland preservation group and associated agencies. A further item relating to real estate negotiations will be held for executive session.
ELECTION COMMITTEE – No report.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.
An auction of architectural salvage and antiques will be held the Saturday of the May Market (May 2) to benefit the library.  The capital committee continues to aggressively seek donors and to look for ways to streamline the project.  We will be making our first pledge installment of $200,000 shortly.
OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
Ms. Fiske said she has been exploring the possibility of planting wildflowers and grasses in the open low land east of Route 9 behind Bull Hill.  One advantage would be to eliminate mowing. Mr. Wilson suggested looking at other open areas to treat in this fashion.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson.
Mr. Wilson asked Mr. Gallagher to join the By-law Committee.  He asked for a second volunteer and Ms. Ross agreed to serve.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.

GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No update.

OTHER COMMITTEES
Mr. Alfree suggested that each Committee meet to elect a chairman for the new fiscal year. Mr. Wilson wants to meet with each committee to discuss respective roles and goals for the year.

COMMUNICATIONS
Mr. Gambacorta asked Mr. Gallagher to report on the community input he received during his recent campaign.  Mr. Gallagher touched on the following points: some believe the City depends too much on Trustee funding; several felt that the Trustees don’t adequately represent all areas of the City; others felt that the Trustees were not open enough; some have made inquiries or recommendations and never received any follow-up or response.  He will compile a more detailed report and distribute it.  
Mr. Wilson suggested that a good way to raise general awareness would be to run articles in the Weekly focusing on the roles and activities of the various Trust committees.

Ms. Ross referenced Mr. Gary Phillips who had addressed the Board last month about a neighborhood problem, and the need to give him a formal response. In cases like this the appropriate committee will be responsible for drafting a letter for the office to prepare as a formal response
Mr. Alfree said a letter was received from City Manager Cathie Thomas requesting a Trust appointment to the Tree Commission.  Anyone interested please give their name to Ms. MacDonough. 

FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.

Mr. Gambacorta then moved to go into Executive Session for the purpose of discussing the budget, and also matters of real estate and litigation referred to earlier. Motion carried.
Mr. Alfree moved to reconvene into regular session and motion was passed at 9:45 p.m.  Mr. Gambacorta moved to approve the recommended Fiscal Year 2010 Budget totaling $1,244,400 ($844,400 operating and $400,000 capital), including the following adjustments which net out to zero:  under Contributions, add $250 for the Historic New Castle Alliance and $1,000 for Separation Day;  under City Appropriation, eliminate $5,500 for the salt spreader and add $6,250 for two police vehicle docking stations.  Net additions total $2,000, which will be taken from Sinking Fund line, reducing it from $25,000 to $23,000.  Motion carried unanimously.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:55 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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